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I. Introduction, Summary and Recommendations 

 This report addresses activity by the Space Committee of the Unitarian Church in 

Summit from June 2008 - February 2009 and provides a series of recommendations.  

Committee activity since June 2008 has addressed issues in the Vision Statement adopted 

at the annual meeting in June 2008, pursued certain short term issues, and conducted a 

Congregational survey that the Board requested.  The Committee’s efforts are focused on 

addressing space and not other aspects of growth.    

 A. Membership & Activity Since 2002 

 Since moving into our current facility in 2002, growth in adult members has been 

about 27% to 516 currently, while enrollment in Religious Education (RE) and youth 

group has increased about 50% to 315 currently.1  This growth has made it necessary to 

move RE Curriculums for 7th grade and older to the evening – resulting in splitting some 

families attendance and in the loss of Sunday morning attendance of several adults who 

had previously been regular attendees.  Growth has also required us to limit additions to 

certain second service classes, cut back on times we have children in the sanctuary and to 

further experiment with Saturday services.   

Participation in activities other than Sunday morning services and classes has also 

grown.  This growth and the shift of curriculums to Sunday evening have resulted in the 

larger spaces regularly being filled at other times on Sunday.   

B. Recommendations to be implemented during or before Sept. 2009. 

The Committee recommends the following be implemented by September 2009: 

- creating a permanent wall in rooms 209-210, 

- changing the Fellowship Hall Closet into storage for Youth Group, 
                                                 
1 When we did the construction at our facility, we predicted growth at 10%.  
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- changing the second floor sanctuary rooms into office type space,  

- developing an optimal seating plan for the sanctuary,  

- increasing the use of the sanctuary for non-service activities, 

- using the second floor lobby area for continuing coffee hour and other gatherings,  

- obtaining architectural conceptual work on altering the nursery and  photocopier 

room to create additional work or storage space,  

- obtaining architectural conceptual work on altering room 207, adjacent closets, 

adjacent hallway and room entrance to create a larger room 207, 

- restoring the conference room in the office area,  

- improving and publicizing arrangements in attic for meeting space, and  

- working with music director on his on-site space needs for storage and 

workspace. 

C. Other Short to Medium Term Recommendations 

We further recommend, unless we expect to be holding services elsewhere soon, that  

we undertake architectural study of  alterations of the sanctuary and consider further 

pursuit of the 10 Waldron Avenue property.   

       D. Longer Term 

It is the committee’s view that the Congregation should have a financial plan to move 

into the “desired facility” in 5-10 years.  The Board should identify a group that is 

dedicated solely to this task and set a goal of completion of plans by spring 2010.  The 

Board may also wish to further look at the option of a spin-off Congregation.  
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II. Factual Background on Space Issues 

The growth and space issues are most significant in the Religious Education and 

Youth Group programs.  In the six years that we have been in our current facility, 

registration and Sunday attendance for Children and Youth is up at least 50%. 

Registrations for Religious Education (RE) are 315 for this church year (of which 75 are 

youth group – up from an estimated base of 20 in 2002-2003).  The Youth Group has 

grown by approximately 300% .   

Membership of adults is up around 27% since we began meeting in this reconstructed 

facility.  Formal membership reported in February 2009 to the Unitarian Universalist 

Association of Congregations (UUA), which, for that report, is based upon having the 

right to vote is 516, while in February 2002 it was 407.  Interestingly, the initial review of 

attendance numbers done shortly before we issued this report shows Sunday worship 

service attendance for September to June 2002-3 versus 2008-09  to be at about the same 

level; i.e. has not shown growth.  We anticipate further review of this attendance statistic 

and cannot comment further on it at this time.  

The church continues to receive visitors in the services and the Religious Education 

classes – particularly in the second service, and we see no reason to assume growth will 

stop other than due to inability to serve our new people well.  The church has essentially 

avoided any intentional publicity program – such as the postcard mailer campaign 

proposed by the publicity committee.  Thus, it appears growth comes by word of mouth 

or people finding us via the church’s website.   
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The limited space has required changes in programming.  All classes for 8th grade and 

older and the Neighboring Faiths curriculum for second service 7th graders have been 

moved to Sunday evening due to lack of space on Sunday mornings.  Based on both 

observations of attendance patterns, direct communications and statements in the survey, 

we estimate that this shift of  RE to Sunday night has resulted in several adults who used 

to come Sunday mornings to choose to generally only to come on Sunday evenings to 

drop off their children.  These adults do not currently have any worship or church related 

experience on Sundays. 

There has not been any meeting space for adults on Sunday mornings during service 

since about 2004.  We are also one of the few UU churches where the youth group meets 

in the evening.  Whether the Congregation would move the Youth Group to mornings if 

we had the space is unclear at this time, as the time appears to be popular with Youth but 

does split families and increase the number of trips to the church.     

III. Shorter Term Issues  
 
A. Overlap between Children’s Second Hour Worship Service and Post 

First Service Coffee hour 
 
A short term issue that the committee has focused upon was use of space to 

properly accommodate the children’s worship service at the beginning of second service.  

The second children’s service overlaps time wise with the first service coffee hour in 

Fellowship Hall.  The result is a degraded children’s worship service and degraded coffee 

hour experience.   

The children’s worship service is attended by children sixth grade and younger, as 

well as teachers and some parents, with up to 95 or 100 attendees at various times during 
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the year (usually sixty plus children and thirty plus adults).  The logistics of this service 

has substantial history prior to the committee’s work.   

When the building was under construction, a moveable wall or barrier was 

investigated but not constructed due to the requirement of two separate fire exits from 

any such area. An attachment to this study provides more detail on this.  Children’s 

worship service has been tried in the first level double classroom, but the space did not 

work well due to its configuration and the need to have it ready for class immediately at 

the end of the children’s service.  The use of classroom space for children’s worship is 

currently unworkable due to the size of the Children’s worship service today.       

Children’s worship has also been tried for a year in Fellowship Hall at the end of 

the worship service.  This schedule resulted in a lot of time waiting for classes to arrive 

and a less than optimal worship experience. The end of the children’s service also had 

problems on the end of service schedule due to the uncertainty of the end of sanctuary 

services and the difficulty in monitoring children through to parent pick up as crowds 

converged in Fellowship Hall.   

With this history in mind, the committee and staff looked into changes in 

locations for the second children’s service and first coffee hour as well as changes in time 

in services.  In addition to investigating this history, the Committee: 

- pursued, unsuccessfully, rental of first floor parlor space from the 

Dangler Funeral Home for the Children’s Worship Services on 

Sunday’s when they had no conflicting activities, 

- surveyed RE parents regarding likely change in attendance pattern 

if service times were changed,  
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- proposed an experimental move of first service coffee hour to the 

lobby for the first three Sundays in October, and  

- investigated the potential of moving  our offices to another 

location, thereby creating potential children’s worship and other 

gathering space in what is now office space.  

With regard to the potential of renting the Dangler space, we received a response 

declining the suggested rental.   

A potential change in service times to create more time between services is a 

potential way to have first service coffee hour clear out and reduce or eliminate the 

overlapping space use.  Staff and the Committee were reluctant to change service times, 

because for the 9:00am and 10:30am times were part of a successful attempt to bring 

balance in RE attendance between the two services.  Such balance had been achieved, 

which we have been advised by a consultant is unusual in UU Congregations.  The Staff 

was concerned that we were not in a position to move the 9:00 am service earlier without 

loosing attendees.  It also appears that as one moves the second service later, one loses 

more Religious Education attendees to other conflicting children’s activities, such as 

organized sports, birthday parties, etc.   

Despite these concerns, in September 2008 we moved the second service back 

from 10:30 am to 10:45 am and institutionalized requesting that the first service coffee 

hour people leave Fellowship Hall at 10:35 am on the Sundays when there is a children’s 

worship service.  The result of these changes is improved, but not always quiet, 

Children’s worship space, increased RE enrollments at 10:45  but somewhat lower RE 

attendance at that service. 
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B. Shift of Additional Classes to Sunday Evening 

 In 2007-2008, classroom limitations and the lack of success in renting additional 

space led to holding the 8th and 9th grade classes in the evening.  Enrollments and the 

increased need for classroom space at the second session required moving 7th grade class 

to Sunday evening for the 2008-2009 year.  It now appears that running the seventh grade 

class at night is not successful as the attendance for the evening sessions of this class has 

been poor.   

C. Office Space 

 Under our current staffing, office space is very cramped.  Continuing the current 

office configurations unreasonably assumes continuing the current staffing.  For example, 

the three-quarter time Assistant Minister currently fills the roles of Youth Group 

Director, Volunteer Coordinator and Minister.  It is quite possible that those duties may 

be split among different people, as they were originally planned as separate positions and 

may again be separated.  We have also had ministers or interns at times in a workstation 

in the main office which is less than optimal.  Thus we believe it is prudent to plan on 

additional spaces for offices and/or workspace.  The Committee’s investigation of 

moving offices off site left it concerned over the resulting inefficiencies and the potential 

loss of weekday contact with visitors.  Thus, at this point, the Committee is not 

recommending off site offices. 

D. Youth Space 

 There continues to be no space for the youth group to store its materials or call its 

own.    

E. Sanctuary Space 
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 We have moved children out of the sanctuary except for one Sunday a month 

when they are present for the first fifteen minutes of service.  This is true for most months 

– exceptions being intergenerational services and months where there are no RE classes 

but instead a one room schoolhouse event. At the second service in particular, the 

sanctuary is full – and when the children are there, it is frequently a standing room only 

situation.  Work by Vanessa determined that there are 111 seats with unobstructed views 

and 54 seats with limited visibility  -- 28 of which have little or no view of the pulpit. Fire 

capacity is 230 – which is only possible with more chairs plus standing room.   

III. Long Term Issues 

A. The “Desired Facility” 

One of the tasks the Committee undertook was to develop a statement and 

attributes of the ideal facility – the “Desired Facility”.  An attachment to this report is the 

result of this work.  While this has been a work in progress and is still labeled a draft, it 

indicates that we desire “facilities to comfortably accommodate our current congregation 

plus growth of approximately 50% for Sunday morning programming that involves two 

services/RE sessions and Youth Group.”   The chart reflects a variety of anticipated 

attributes of such a facility, including a sanctuary that would accommodate 250-400, 12-

14 classrooms plus a nursery and related offices, function rooms and other facilities as 

detailed on the chart.   While volunteers or paid professionals may improve the 

descriptions and provide specifications somewhat differently (e.g. square footage versus 

number of people), we believe this chart and improvements on it provide a basis for 

looking at and analyzing space needs.   
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B. Creating the “Desired Facility” at Waldron and Springfield 

Our committee has examined the potential of creating the “desired facility” here.  

As part of this endeavor, we contacted the Danglers to see if we could pursue an appraisal 

of their property in anticipation of a potential eventual transaction and other potential 

professional review.  Mr. Dangler advised us that he was not interested in pursuing a 

transaction at this time, that he and his spouse were moving back into the apartment 

above the business and that he anticipated retiring in nine years.   

We contacted the elderly owner of the residential property at 10 Waldron Ave.  

and learned that she has a reverse mortgage and is on the waiting list for City of Summit 

Senior Citizen Housing.   After initially showing an interest in selling, decided she had no 

interest in selling.   

We have also been in contact with the First Church of Christ Scientist regarding 

lease or purchase of space.  Based upon their Congregational meeting on January 24, 

2009, they have rejected any lease of space on Sunday mornings or transaction related to 

their property.  They remain open to non-Sunday morning usage of their property. 

C. Building/Creating the Desired Facility Nearby 

It appears that if one is seeking the “desired facility”, the most likely way to 

obtain it is to look to existing facilities already in use as a religious, educational or similar 

manner that are of a size somewhat near the “desired facility”.  We are not aware of an 

available site of this nature at this time that is close by.  The committee did review a 

church property at 4th and Walnut Ave. in Roselle, which was in need of renovations but 

otherwise met the space needs in the desired facility chart.  We also visited a school 
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property at 721 Orange Ave. in Cranford which exceeded our space needs.  The 

committee is not pursuing these properties at this time.   

Other sites that are not currently in use as a religious or educational facility are 

almost sure to involve a several year time line to address zoning issues, planning and 

construction, with some uncertainty of result.  On the other hand, assuming one can 

obtain the property and has patience and energy for a multi-year effort, the new site offers 

the advantage of time to raise the additional funds for construction while one goes 

through the planning and zoning process.   The committee spent some time reviewing 

such a property in New Providence, but is not in a position to render an opinion on the 

suitability of that property or similar properties for the “Desired Facility” without 

professional assistance on aspects of it.  Expenditures for such professional assistance are 

probably only prudent if there is a clear expression of interest in pursuing that type of 

site.   

D. The Spin-Off Congregation & Working with Nearby Congregations 

A possible way to partially or fully address space needs is to assist a spin-off 

Congregation in start-up.  Typical types of assistance includes providing staffing 

resources (e.g. once a month fill pulpit, help organize RE program) and financial 

resources to assist in securing a facility.  The Committee does not see a viable route to 

address the Summit space issues through other Congregations.   The Committee is also 

unaware of a spin-off congregation being formed to primarily to alleviate space issues at 

a facility, but has not exhausted this line of inquiry. 

The attachments to this report include an e-mail from our former minister David 

Bumbaugh regarding the history of the effort to start the Somerset Hills Congregation.   



 11

E. Resources for Long Term Facilities Change 

The likely resources for a major change in facilities includes a capital campaign, 

borrowing and, if we are move to another location, the proceeds of the sale of our current 

facility.   

 Upon consulting with professional fundraising consultant John Hicks and former 

Finance Committee Chair Keith Nier, rules of thumb that are used for looking at capital 

campaigns involve expecting 3 to 5 times the annual pledges.  However, Keith notes that 

in our last capital campaign exceeded 5 times the annual pledges.  Based upon this input 

and history, we believe it is reasonable to use the five times annual pledge base for an 

estimate at this time.  This base, in 2008-2009 is $570,000.  For a planning number we 

will assume our ability to raise money for a project which has widespread support is 

approximately $2 to 3 million (five times $600,000).   

 Information we have received from Keith Nier indicates our ability to borrow for 

facilities – assuming continued financial health and support -- is debt service in the range 

of 15 to 25 percent of the operating budget.  This translates into an ability to borrow 

approximately $1 to $2 million on top of our current $420,000 mortgage, assuming 5% 

interest rates.      

A resource that is available for facilities if we are creating it elsewhere is the 

proceeds of the sale from the current facility.  Literature indicates that it is reasonable to 

anticipate that 75 – 80% of the appraised value of at the existing church property as a 

proper planning horizon for the proceeds of a sale of existing facilities.  The committee 

has contracted for, but has not received, an appraisal of our property.   
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 Based on the forgoing, resources for construction of facilities that involve keeping 

the current facility range from $2 to $5 million.  If we are pursing a project that involves 

sale of our facility, for planning purposes one would add on 75 to 80% of the appraised 

value of our property.  Changes in our size and financial health, as well as changes in the 

relevant markets, would make adjustment to these numbers appropriate.   

IV. Survey 

 Pursuant to the Board’s request, we conducted a survey and received responses 

from 176 of our 516 members – approximately a 34% response rate.  While the 

statistician might question whether this is a statistically valid sample, the survey does 

give a snapshot of what those who responded thought.   

The results show that of the respondents, 38% had children in Religious 

Education programs, 62% did not.  The most clear response was to question 2, which 

asked about the level of priority placed upon having:  “sufficient rooms to accommodate 

children’s and youth programming through grade 9 and one adult meeting space on 

Sunday morning”.  The response to this was 39.3% placing it at the top level, priority 5 

out of 5, with 30.1% placing it at priority 4.  Respondents put relatively high support for 

staying in Summit and staying in the current facility and put relatively low priority on on-

site parking, air-conditioning and creating a spin-off congregation.  RE parents generally 

supported creating outside space, while others generally did not.  The full results of the 

survey are shown in the attachments to this report.   

V. Recommendations 

A. Recommendations for Improvements by September 2009 

The committee recommends the following actions for September 2009: 
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1. Create a permanent wall between rooms 209-210.  This would reduce sound 

problems so that they can effectively be used as two classrooms.  This should be 

done via professional development of specifications and the hiring of a contractor.  

This requires funds budgeted in 2009-2010.   

2. Change the Fellowship Hall Closet into storage for Youth Group.  This closet is 

lightly used and there are also other coat racks in the classrooms on that level.  

This storage is on the level which Youth Group operates and opens conveniently 

into Fellowship Hall.  This should be done via professional development of 

specifications and the hiring of a contractor. This requires funds budgeted in 

2009-2010.   

3. Change the second floor sanctuary rooms into office type space.  Each room 

currently has adjustable heat, an electrical outlet and phone/computer wiring in 

place.   We recommend removing the archives material and partner church 

committee material from those rooms.  Furniture, computers (if needed), extra 

lighting, window treatments, and telephones should be provided.  Work on the 

door or doorframe to the Waldron side room may also be necessary.  Eventually 

attention may be necessary for the windows.  This requires funds budgeted in 

2009-2010.   

4. A plan for optimal use of space for seating in the Sanctuary should be completed 

by September 2009.   Such a plan, including specific seating arrangements, 

movement of non-essential items out of sanctuary, and regular, predictable 

placement of folding chairs; along with associated education and action from 

ushers and pulpit are likely components of such a plan.  For example, on dates 
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they are not needed perhaps the harpsichord and the oval table to right of pulpit 

would not be in the sanctuary.   Similarly, on crowded Sundays an announcement 

from pulpit early in service might encourage people to move into seats in the 

middle of rows to make room for others.  The ushers might also encourage such 

movement.   This requires no funds.   

5. Plan for additional use of sanctuary for meetings and other events.  This would 

probably require change to the policy that currently prohibits food and beverages 

in sanctuary.  This requires no funds.   

6. Use the second floor lobby area for continuing coffee hour and perhaps for other 

gatherings.  To accommodate this, we suggest using a cart to accommodate 

collection of used cups and to have coffee serving devices there.  If this is 

successful, in future years adding a permanent counter, a sink, additional seating 

and/or small tables may also be appropriate.  More soundproof doors for the 

library may be needed for this.    Monies should be budgeted in 2009-2010 to 

accommodate the purchase of a cart, and containers for beverages and soiled 

cups.  

7. Make the Space that is now the Assistant Minister’s Office back into a Sunday 

only Conference Room/RE Space with, if necessary, a small workstation.  This 

would create an additional space on Sundays for smaller RE classes or adult 

meetings.  The workstation provides the opportunity to use the space as office 

space.  We suggest the workstation be of the type that closes up.  This may 

require funds in 2009-2010 (for furniture). 
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8. Improve temporary meeting arrangements in attic for meeting space by and 

publicize this among committee chairs. This would involve a screen or two and 

perhaps other temporary improvements to accommodate this.  Monies should be 

budgeted in 2009-2010 to accommodate this.  

B. Recommendations for Analysis in 2009-2010 

We further recommend, unless we expect to be holding services elsewhere soon, the 

following: 

Undertake architectural study of altering the sanctuary for additional seating within 

its current exterior walls.  While we anticipate that such potential alterations would be 

expensive by any measure, they may be necessary to obtain more use of our facilities by 

more people.2  Monies should be budgeted in 2009-2010 to accommodate this.  

Consider additional efforts to further investigate and perhaps obtain the property at 

10 Waldron Ave.  Unless we expect to be holding services elsewhere soon, the Board 

should consider again approaching the owner of 10 Waldron Ave (or the holder of the 

reverse mortgage on the property) about obtaining the property – including consideration 

of paying for an option to purchase or offering premium above market value on the 

property.  We plan to seek additional advice on the likelihood of success in the zoning 

process in using that location for classroom or office space as well as outdoor/playground 

space.  Monies may be necessary (for professional services) in 2009-2010 to 

accommodate this.   

                                                 
2 An attachment to this report estimates the seating capacity that might be gained through two potential 
sanctuary alterations.  The committee notes that it considered recommending two TV monitors at the 
sanctuary end of the balcony on the Dangler side to provide additional visibility for balcony seats and 
installing one or two TV monitors in the lobby on what was the exterior wall to the sanctuary to 
accommodate overflow crowds and latecomers, but has decided not to recommend that at this time.  
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C. Long Term Recommendations 

The Congregation should make plans, especially financial plans, on the steps that 

would be necessary to be in the “desired facility” either at Springfield and Waldron or 

elsewhere ideally in 5-10  years. Complete plans for such a transition are beyond the 

scope of the committee’s work to date.  If this goal is endorsed, a group should be 

working on such plans with the goal of completing such plans by winter or spring 2010.   

We cannot say for sure if such plans will be implemented, but strongly 

recommend that they be developed.  Such plans could be part of a strategic plan, but 

should not wait for such a plan.    Plans should address how we would be ready to address 

the situation if a substantial property that we desire should come on the market.  At this 

point we are not ready for such an event.  At the same time, work on scheduling, space 

usage, and other incremental changes, such as those recommended above, should 

continue as they may end up being the actions that carries us through five years and 

beyond.  Monies may be necessary (for professional services) in 2009-2010 to 

accommodate this. 

The Board may also wish to have a committee pursue the concept of a spin-off 

congregation.   It appears that this strategy has generally been used to serve another 

geographic area rather than to alleviate space issues faced at a facility.  Nevertheless, 

further inquiry into this option may be warranted.   

D. Space Committee Future 

The current space committee should cease to exist with a possible exception of 

the current committee working on implementation of certain tasks for September, 2009.  

One or more committees or groups or, individuals should be specifically assigned tasks 
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going forward.  At a minimum, the long term planning recommendations, if adopted, 

should probably be separated from the other tasks.  

CONCLUSION 

The committee recommends all of the forgoing and looks forward to answering 

inquiries on it.   
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ATTACHMENTS TO 
 

REPORT OF SPACE COMMITTEE 
ON  

ACTIVITIES FROM  
JUNE 2008- FEBRUARY 2009 

TO THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF  
THE UNITARIAN CHURCH OF SUMMIT 

 

1. Chart on Desired Facility 

2. Results of Survey 

3. Material on Seating in Sanctuary by Rev. Vanessa Southern 

4. E-mail from Rev. David Bumbaugh on History of spin-off 
congregation in Somerset Hills 

 
5. E-Mail from Rev. Carol Haag on Movable Wall in Fellowship Hall 

 
6. E-Mail from Marty Rothfelder regarding space created by two 

possible sanctuary alterations. 
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